Waterloo Engineering Endowment Foundation

Minutes of the Spring Board of Directors Meeting

Monday July 19th, 2004

CEIT–3141

Attendance:

Ellen Kaye-Chevalyaldoff 

Josh Levitz

Laura Mooney

Chris Pieneman

Adel Sedra

Mike Spendlove

Jeremy Taylor

Denis Viens

Erin Young

1.0 Approval of Minutes

A motion to approve the minutes of the Fall 2003 Board of Directors Meeting was proposed by Denis and seconded by Ellen.  The motion was carried unanimously. 

2.0 Approval of Agenda

A motion to approve the agenda was proposed by Denis and seconded by Laura.  The motion was carried unanimously. 

3.0 Approval of New Board Members

Jeremy Taylor and Chris Pieneman introduced themselves and described their prior involvement with WEEF.  A motion to approve Jeremy as a Board Member was proposed by Adel Sedra and seconded by Josh Levitz.  A motion to approve Chris as a Board Member was proposed by Laura Mooney and seconded by Josh Levitz. Both motions were carried unanimously.

4.0 Approval of Alumni Representative

A motion to approve Denis Viens as a continuing alumni representative was made by Adel Sedra and seconded by Erin Young.  The motion was carried unanimously. 

5.0 Approval of New WEEF Director of Society B

Mike Spendlove gave a brief introduction of himself and his hopes for WEEF. A motion to approve Mike as Society B’s WEEF Director was made by Denis Viens and seconded by Laura Mooney.

6.0 Review of Winter 2003 & Spring 2003 term


Erin Young discussed the challenges of the past term, including the student who put up false posters about WEEF and circulated forged emails about WEEF funding among the student body.  In order to deal with the situation, WEEF refund hours were postponed temporarily, however the office soon reopened and there were no further problems.  The offending student was contacted by WEEF staff, however he did not reply.  It was agreed that the best method to prevent such incidents in the future is through positive promotion of WEEF.

6.1 Participation rate

Participation statistics from this term were circulated.  Ellen remarked on the high participation rate of the 4A Enviro-Civ class.

6.2 Spring 2003 Funding Decisions

Erin summarized the decisions of the funding council’s Spring 2004 decisions and passed around the exact figures.  Fifteen members of the funding council were present at this term’s meeting, meeting the requirements for quorum, and they approved spending over 20% of the term’s budget on student teams.

The Electrical and Computer Engineering Department had three funding proposals denied due to the recommendation of an ECE representative, however a fourth proposal was give extra funds as it was seen as an important investment.

Overall, fewer proposals were made this term, as is typical over the summer; student teams did receive a relatively large amount of funding.

A motion to approve the funding decisions was made by Denis and seconded by Ellen.   The motion passed unanimously.

6.3 Unspent Funding From Previous Terms

The topic of student teams’ unspent WEEF funds came up.  Some teams had thousands of dollars remaining in their accounts from over two years ago.  Laura asked if teams get a financial record detailing their balance.  WEEF will provide account balances if a team makes an appointment beforehand, however it is the teams’ responsibility to keep track of funds since it is beyond the mandate or capability of the foundation to issue regular financial statements to all recipients.  WEEF will, however, contact teams or departments before reallocating their old unspent funds and in preparation for this policy, a lenient expiration date will be chosen in consideration for those with long term-budgets.  Furthermore, all teams will be reminded of their unspent balance at proposal time.

7.0 Promotion of WEEF

7.1  New “Well Endowed” WEEF T-Shirts

Erin displayed the new yellow WEEF t-shirts with “WELL ENDOWED” and “WEEF” on the front, and a statement of the current principal on the back.  The t-shirts were designed to be highly visible and raise awareness of the foundation among the students.

7.2  WEEF Proposal Seminar

New board members Jeremy Taylor and Chris Pieneman ran a seminar this past term that helped WEEF funding-requestors present their cause more coherently and concisely at the proposal meeting.  The result was a very efficient and punctual meeting, and the seminar will be continued in the future and suggested to the A Society WEEF staff.

7.3  Miscellaneous WEEF promotion

The WEEF bulletin board outside the Orifice was suggested as out of date, as well as needing more light to be an effective promotional tool.  Laura suggested that since display space is limited, if WEEF were to donate the case to EngSoc, the society would subsidize a permanent display in a similar highly visible location.

Denis remarked how the plaque outside the WEEF office was recently remade but still contains serious errors, and suggested that it be corrected ASAP.

Ellen asked about the WEEF promotional video. WEEF plans to remake the video in time to show it to all frosh, and Jeremy mentioned he would encourage other TAs to promote WEEF among new students.

WEEF stickers are often removed, missing or taken for granted. A new initiative to replace them and order some new, more resilient stickers is being considered.  The student shop, as a major recipient of WEEF funding, would perhaps make door plaques for labs/shops/rooms that had received significant funds.  It was also suggested that the student shop consider including WEEF in its name, although that was suggested in the past without success due to administrative reasons.

The WEEF lab is getting older, and is perhaps due for an upgrade before becoming obsolete.  Promotion in the WEEF lab should be enhanced, including a WEEF logo on the login screen, or photos of the Dean.

WEEF promotion should be continuously encouraged among faculty, and funding council representatives should be encouraged to participate, especially frosh reps.  Other items to promote WEEF include subsidized badges, patches or binders, however care must be taken not to infringe on the Engineering Society’s novelty shop, and such items are not typically part of WEEF’s mandate.

7.4 Professor Ratz’s Donation of Book Royalties

Erin Young read a letter of thanks to the Board, written in appreciation to Professor Ratz for the generous contribution of his book’s royalties to WEEF.  He is coauthor of Introduction to Professional Engineering in Canada (Vol. 6), which is mandatory reading for all first year engineering students and covers a range of topics from time management to ethics.  It was suggested that future editions could carry the WEEF logo, however this appears to be the final revision.  The good news should be announced on the daily bulletin.

8.0 Financial Status of WEEF

The principal is currently over 5.4 million dollars.

Although WEEF’s current policy is to spend 2.5% of the principal annually, Ellen asked whether this change had been made in the By-Laws. Adel Sedra remarked that the University endowment fund spending had recently increased to 4% of the principal. It was decided to remain conservative and keep the rate at 2.5% which equals $45,000.00 per term.

9.0 Old business

The By-Laws should be checked for the required revisions. Denis agreed to look into the matter.

Denis motioned for adjournment, Josh seconded and it passed unanimously.
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